
         February 2011 

Dear FOOT Leader Alums! 

 

Finally I am getting out the 2010 newsletter!  As I hope most of you know, we have a new and improved process for 

collecting news.  I asked a member of each class to help collect the news, process it, and then send it along to me to 

compile into one.  It has been a great help to me, and it will be a much better system to ensure a sustainable future for the 

newsletter.  So, if you missed sending news this year, donôt worry, there is always next! 

 

It was another great year for FOOT.  I do have to say, though, it was probably the most challenging in terms of the 

weather.  For some of the 6 day trips, it rained for almost the ENTIRE journey!  And then the wind howled as well.  Some 

of our trips in the White Mountains faced gale-strength winds and had to make some adjustments to their routes to get off 

ridges.  I thought for sure all the FOOTie freshmen would never want to go outside again.  However, we got rave reviews 

in the evals (thanks to all the great leaders who managed to keep everyoneôs spirits up), and we had a record turn-out for 

our leader applications (which are happening right now). Soðgo figure!  

 

We also had some wonderful parent gifts this year which has put us in good financial shape.  This has allowed us to 

purchase some more new equipment and to keep providing financial aid.  I was also notified that classmates of Jason 

Karpf had created a scholarship fund in his memory and honor to help current FOOT Leaders at Yale.  We also have 

received some gifts in honor of the memory of Brian Ching. 

 

I have seen or talked to many alums over this year.  Some have visited me at our place in VermontðPerry deValpine, 

Rebecca Whitney, Paul Sabin.  Some have stayed at the Kellert home/hotel in New HavenðJody Esselstyn, Carrie 

Coughlin. Some I have had lunch withðLiz Kinsley.  Some I have bumped into on the Old Campus ïIvan Kerbel.  Some 

I have seen at reunionsðAlistair Reader, Duncan Hinkle, Katherine Rivlin.    It is always so great to see everyone.   

 

We had a great FOOT event that I hope becomes a tradition.  The FOOT Leader seniors of the Class of 2011 came up to 

our Vermont home for a weekend of fun and feasting.  We went on a great snow hike with lots of laughs and had a great 

elk dinner prepared by Steve, my husband.  After dinner we reminisced about what FOOT meant to all of us which was 

very moving.  As one senior said as he described the weekend to other folks back at Yale:  ñI was in paradise.  I was high 

up, it was white, and I was with the people I love.ò 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Some other FOOT fun I wanted to share with you is some of the exchanges that happen on the current FOOT Leader 

listserv.  The first is one leader describing his FOOT group for the listserv and the other was some back and forth over the 

origin of Poohbah (which I would love to figure out which year it showed up to describe our head coordinators). 

 

Best Footies Ever: 

Last Wednesday, our FOOTies flew to Argentina, discovered a buried treasure chest off the coast and donated its contents 

to local alfalfa farmers.  For their charity they are being featured on an upcoming National Geographic special.   

On Friday, they spontaneously broke into the same song.  It was pretty impressive considering it was an original song that 

is now being nominated for a Grammy.  Saturday afternoon they challenged a team composed of the top competitors of 

the other 7 Ivies to a 10-round chess boxing match.  They won all 10.  On Saturday night they partied safely as a group.     

Yesterday, one of my Footies cured cancer, and gave my other nine footies credit in her press conference.   

I should mention that our footies are well adjusted, charismatic considerate people, the kind of people you would want 

your son or daughter to marry.  Also, we have 10 Footies.  That's on average 2 more than most FOOT groups.   

Finally, I apologize for the lateness of this email in responding to the thread.  I would have emailed earlier, but Dounia 

and I have just returned from a 5 day retreat in which our FOOTies built a five-star resort and spa for us out of recycled 

materials. Enjoy your Monday. 

 

Origin of term Poobah: 

 According to Webster's dictionary, the Grand Pooh-Bah is a pompous and self-important person who maintains 

complete control by occupying several offices at once.   .mm yes that sounds about right 

 The director of my lab in the Peabody just used "grand poo(h)bah" in a sentence.. IT'S COMING UP 

EVERYWHEREEEE But where did the "h-" go? 

 In doing a reading for class--The Case of the Speluncean Society--a science-fiction piece written as five judges' 

comments on a tricky legal case that would perplex lawyers and the public today although it takes place in the 

future, I came across a word that looked strangely familiar. I'm not sure what this sentence means, but I'd like 

your views on it: "...even my legalistic brother Keen emulated Pooh-Bah in the ancient comedy by stepping to the 

other side of the stage to address a few remarks to the Executive 'in my capacity as a private citizen.ò  I'm pretty 

sure this means that the term "Pooh-Bah" (note the spelling difference) originated in the year 4300. 

 However: Notice that this fine quote refers to the "ancient comedy."  Thus, though "legalistic brother Keen" 

emulates Pooh-Bah in the year 4300, the term "Pooh-Bah" actually dates back to the year 1885, when it was 

coined in the Gilbert & Sullivan opera The Mikado.  According to Webster's dictionary, the Grand Pooh-Bah is a 

pompous and self-important person who maintains complete control by occupying several offices at once. 

Meaning: Our dear poobahs are, in fact, tyrannical dictators. Meaning: We FOOT leaders are oppressed people. 

 

 
 

See FOOT in the Nov/Dec Yale Alumni Magazine, pp. 22-23.  You can also check out some pictures at 

www.yalealumnimagazine.com/extras/foot.html! 

 

So on to news of you!  And again, thank you to all the class secretaries!  My apologies to any editorial errors on my part! 

 

 

 

 

https://www.mail.yale.edu/services/go.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fen.wikipedia.org%2Fwiki%2FChess_boxing


 

 

 

 

Classes of 1985-87 

 

Jamie and Florence Williams sent in their holiday greetings!  They are 

still alive and well in Boulder, Colorado. 

 

 

Liz Ablow:  Hi All,  This pursuit of news has been an interesting process.  

First it is great to hear directly from FOOTies I have not spoken to in years. That has been a real gift.  This is also an odd 

processéparticularly because I have noticed lately that when I receive the Yale Alumnae Magazine and flip to the back to 

peruse the class news I am amazed at how my class of ô87 keeps on moving closer to front of this section.  With the task 

at hand I came to the exceptionally daunting realization that this section will be at the beginning of this Foot newsletter.  

We make up the graduating classes of ô85-ô87.  And yes I do have some grey hair.  I heard back from 50 percent of this 

group, which is a great response...thank you. 

 

Beth Morrow  ( ô86) lives in Brooklyn, New York, close to Prospect Park but otherwise cut off from the wilderness.  She 

works for The Childrenôs Partnership, doing policy and legal analysis re. Medicaid, health reform, and health information 

technology.  Her family includes: husband Buck McAllister, who works for a family tugboat business that was begun in 

Brooklyn five generations ago, two years before Moby Dick was written; a son Rowan (age 13) who just spent 8 summer 

weeks living off the grid in Vermont woods at his beloved camp Flying Cloud, at Farm & Wilderness; and, daughter Janet 

(age 10) who loves being a city kid.   

 

Nina Kallen  ô86 I am still living in Boston with my husband Adam Frost ('87) and my daughters Morgan, 9, and Maia, 

6.  Morgan is a budding environmentalist and has been known to go door to door to ask her neighbors to "save the 

planet."  Maia likes to hike with me, and I'm glad for her company.  I am an attorney in solo practice.  Generally speaking 

I am a civil litigator, with specialties in insurance coverage issues and brief-writing for other attorneys. 

 Nina Kallen,  the lawyer's lawyer: Specializing in brief-writing for busy attorneys. Boston, Massachusetts  (617)363-0547 

Dom Femino ô87 sends the following note: Thank you for all your good work with FOOT and writing the newsletter. I 

remember fondly the organizational meetings and the '85 and '86 trips. Currently I live in the suburbs of Los Angeles with 

my wife, Beth, and two kids, James (8) and Caroline (5). I am busy with my practice of orthopaedic surgery, but we do 

get outdoors occasionally. This summer we camped and hiked in the San Gabriel Mountains near our home. We hiked in 

Badlands National Park, and Spearfish Canyon in the Black Hills of South Dakota. Beautiful, unusual topography in that 

part of the country. Best regards, Dom Femino 

 

Eve Vogel ô87 sent the following: My abbreviated news is: let's see - I had a kid on my own in 2004, Ari, now 5.75. I 

finished my PhD at UO in Dec 2007 and got a job at UMass  

Amherst in Geography. My research is on the politics/governance/management of rivers, and I've focused mainly on the 

Columbia. Ari and I moved to Amherst, MA in the summer of 2008. We're still homesick for Oregon and still trying to 

readjust to being back in the East Coast. Would love to connect with other FOOTies in the Pioneer Valley. 

 

The last person tracked down with the help of Eve is Matt Etter(son) ó87 

Matt sends the following:  Iôm living in the swamps (sorry! forested wetlands) somewhere north of Duluth, MN.  Rumors 

of my lengthy disappearance have reached me, even here.  So hereôs what Iôve done since FOOT: Joined Peace Corps 

(Zaire); worked for Wildlife Conservation Society (Zaire & NY); went to Grad School (UMN, Conservation Biology); got 

married to Julie Otterson (get it? Etter + Otterson = Etterson!); Worked for the Smithsonian Migratory Bird Center (DC); 

had two great kids (Abby 12, Zak 8); and now I work for EPA.  We ski, canoe the BWCAW, mountain bike, tend our 

gardens, and birdwatch.  I think about FOOT all the time and how lucky I was to stumble into the opportunity.  Thanks 

FOOT!  

 

Now it is my turn to send news from me, Liz Ablow  ô87 

I live in Seattle with my husband Dick and our kids Jacob (16) and Sara (14).  Being in the midst of teenagers is 

surprisingly fun.  I am amazed at how much their stage of life triggers so many of my own teenage memories.  Dick has a 

South Seattle neighborhood Bakery/Café named Both Ways Café.  He has received special acknowledgement for his 

biscuits, soups and stews.  I work for Seattle City Light, which is a publically owned utility, as a fish biologist, where I 



have the luxury of biking to work most days and working on two of our local rivers. My job also includes representing 

City Light as a participant in Seattleôs Race and Social Justice Initiative. Now that it is winter we are spending a lot of 

time skiing. FYI, I am the only Ablow in the telephone book and the only Ablow who works for the Cityéso if you are in 

Seattle look me up. Cheers. 

 

Class of 1988 

Melissa Balbach.  My husband and I moved our business and our 6 YO twins back to Buffalo 2 years ago.  It offered a 

good location for our business and a great and easy quality of living for a family with young kids.  The wonderful thing 

about Buffalo is that you can have the advantages of a city (world-class (yes!)) museums and orchestra) but you can have 

easy access to the outdoors.  We have a great family oriented ski-place only 9 minutes from our house.  You canôt beat 

that if youôre trying to get young kids to ski.  And Lake Erie is only 10 minutes from our office, with a Hamptons quality 

lifestyle only 20 minute away in Canada.  We go fishing in our back yard, and the girls love petting the fish before we 

throw them back into the pond.  One is even insisting on hooking her own worms.  You go girl! So things are good here.   

Our business is a national catalog company which sells products for the visually impaired and hard of hearing.  We sell to 

the federal government, state agencies and individuals.  So between the overworked bureaucrats and the cranky seniors, 

we have lots to keep us busy.  Weôre generally managing to survive the crazy economic times, but looking forward to 

some boom days!  Between a full time plus job and young kids, there isnôt much time left for travel or a personal life, but 

weôre trying.  The girls like camping and weôre hoping to do some more of it this summer.  

Diana Selig:  "I  live in Pasadena, California with my partner Meredith and our two children (our daughter Anya is 5 and 

our son Jonah is almost 3).  I'm still amazed to find myself living in southern California, one of the last places I ever 

thought I'd end up, but have come to appreciate its charms.  I'm an associate professor of history at Claremont McKenna 

College, where I teach courses on nineteenth and twentieth century U.S. history.  I love teaching college students.  I 

recently published a book entitled Americans All: The Cultural Gifts Movement, which traces the rise and fall of early 

efforts at multicultural education. My students take part in Claremont McKenna's outdoor orientation program, which is 

modeled in part on FOOT-- I feel ancient when I tell them about our efforts to found FOOT so many years ago!  I'd 

welcome hearing from other FOOT alums." 

Christine Walravens:  ñI finally made my way back to my home town of Denver seven years ago.  My husband and I 

have two children, Nick and Natalia, and a very large dog.  I am a pediatrician and still get to the mountains on occasion, 
but not nearly often enough!ò 

Patrick Whelan:  ñFOOT still remains in my mind one of the best activities that I have ever been involved with.  I am a 

history teacher at Saint Stephenôs Episcopal School in Bradenton, Florida.  I now live close to where I was raised in 

Sarasota, and I get to see my parents quite frequently.  My wife Heather and I have been married for 23 years (our 

wedding was less than two months after graduation).  My sons Kyle (17 years old) and John (9) attend the same school 
where I work.  I have a former student who is a FOOT leader herself at Yale.ò 

Roger Wynne:  ñI am still happily planted in Seattle, where my wife and I have lived for close to two decades now.  I still 

marvel at the alpine terrain we get to play in here, all while living next to salt water.   When I am not being a shameless 

Washington State tourism booster, I have a day job as a land use lawyer for the City of Seattle, which allows me to 
practice the law I most enjoy for the city I love.  Basically, life is good.ò 

Class of 1989 

Angela van Haaster Salazar  Just wanted to let you know that you did have the correct e-mail address for me (Angela 

van Haaster Salazar).  I donôt have time to give a full update yet.  Iôm a junior high principal and all of my teachers return 

to work tomorrow.  The students come back next Monday. . .very hectic right now.  However, I did quickly want to 

apologize to everyone for missing the 20th reunion last year.  My excuse was that my sonôs Confirmation was the same 

weekend (which was true), but the real reason was that I was also three months pregnant.  At age 42, I didnôt want to take 

any risks.  For those of you who donôt know, that was my SIXTH baby.  Yes, they call me SEXto-mom J.  Iôll give full 
details on the upcoming newsletter. 

Greg Felt Hello FOOT Folks, It was good to hear from the several of you who wrote. Fascinating how a project like 

FOOT pulls people together for a short period of life but then connects them in a special way for the rest. Fascinating, as 

well, the diverse paths that have been taken. Mine has been relatively easy to follow. Having worked on the rivers of the 



Colorado Plateau throughout the summers of my Yale years, I simply returned to that after graduation. A few years later, I 

left my long-time employer to start my own whitewater rafting company, Canyon Marine, based in Salida, CO on the 

Arkansas River. Nineteen years later I still live in the same house and still ply the same currents, though now as the 

proprietor of a fly-fishing company (ArkAnglers). My partner and I have two retail shops (his responsibility) and a 

sizeable guide service (mine). Heading into my twenty-seventh season on the river, I have to wonder where the time has 

gone. Thankfully, the record shows that quite a bit of it was spent on the water. Another index of time are the offspring. 

My daughter, Kestrel, is sixteen and in her junior year of high school. She elected to attend a boarding program at 

Fountain Valley School in Colorado Springs for her high school years. It is about two hours away, so we see her fairly 

often. Talking with her now about colleges and majors is surreal. So is having a thirteen year old son, Rowen, who is 

taller, heavier and appreciatively smarter than me. Finishing eighth grade, he too is considering Fountain Valley School 

and also the Thacher School in Ojai, CA. The prospect of being ñempty nestersò next fall is startling, disorienting. As my 

wife, Susan, and I consider this next stage of life, we have to remember to keep things in perspective. We are still in our 

mid-forties, after all, but one canôt help but view this change as a symbolic step towards the rest of our years. In addition 

to my managing and guiding work, I do devote significant time to natural resource issues in Colorado. I recently served on 

a governor-appointed board charged with facilitating better boater-landowner relations. I also serve on a state outfitter 

regulatory board and am a director of our regional water conservancy district. These involvements help keep the mind 

sharp, especially the water-law related work I do with our district. It is complicated stuff, and largely thankless work, but 

it challenges the intellect in ways that selling fishing trips does not.  Perhaps the most significant development for me on 

the personal side has been a foray into creative writing. I am working on a couple of different projects and that has been 

both challenging and rewarding. I also write a weekly ñfishing reportò for our local paper that is much more about the 

human heart than the behavior of trout. Iôve developed a nice local following, mostly women in late middle age, so I hold 

out vague hope for a nod from Oprah. Failing that, I will keep pecking away at night and pulling on the oars by day. Itôs a 

pretty good balance all in all. If any of you come to central Colorado, Iôll do my best to take you fishing. But you can be 
assured of creekside pasture for your camp, cold beer at sunset, and an elk steak and green chile for dinner. Best Regards. 

 

Ann Vileisis  I'll take the next turn at typing. It's been really fun to read what others have already shared, and I am grateful 

for the chance to connect. Even though we rarely see each other, itôs great to keep in touch. I look forward to picking up 

where we left off.... someday!  Tim and I are still having a great time together ïas we approach the 20-year milestone 

(egads!). His 20th book was published this yearðRivers of California, a stunning book of his photos plus a great text 

describing the major challenges that lie ahead. This past year heôs been at work on another projectða photo book to 

document Californiaôs melting glaciers. He spent about 3 months climbing mountains like a goat to get the photos, and I 

joined him for a month. It was challenging but really great to backpack and ski and get out into wild country. 

As some of you already know, I am now working on a new book about Californiaôs abalone. Abalone are big mollusks 

with fabulous iridescent shells and succulent meat that were once incredibly abundant and popular on the West Coastð

but for many reasons, several species are now imperiled. Itôs an amazing environmental, culinary, cultural historyðand so 

I got sucked into the story. I wasnôt sure Iôd write another book, but I just got drawn into thisðand so far, Iôve been 

having a blast learning a lot about an entirely new-to-me ecosystemðthe ocean. I did a trip down the coast, which took 

me out to Channel Islands National Park for the first time. Itôs an extraordinary place that just happens to be ground zero 

for abalone.  I also continue to lead a parallel life as an environmental activist on the southern Oregon coast. Iôve been 

working on things like reducing impacts of a new golf resort right next to a national wildlife refuge, and trying to block 

gold mining on a national wild and scenic river in a wilderness area. The list goes on. Over the past several years, Iôve felt 

quite torn between these two callingsðto research and write (a creative and longer term cultural project) or to work on 

pressing nuts and bolts issues (what is needed here and now to protect our fabulous place). Iôve wondered if I would be 

better off focusing on one thing or another; but honestly, I canôt really give up either, and so for now my tack is simply to 

embrace both.  Somehow here at age 43, I do feel like there is so much going on-- so many details to cope withðmore to 

do than I can possibly handle-- life too often feels like it is whirring by at a too fast pace. It never used to be like this!!! 

But all is very good and sweet so we are happy.   Although we still travel quite a bit for our work, we still love our little 

town of Port Orfordðwe have a big garden that we eat from almost every day and a great 3-mile daily run up to a lovely 

state park overlooking the ocean, and a great, albeit funky community. SO if you ever make it to our remote corner of the 

world, weôd love to share it with you.   I wish everyone good health, happiness, beauty, joy, delight, and fun in 2011! 

BIG FOOT HUG  P.S. Greg--I was really glad to see your quote in the NYT article about Christo seeking to drape the 

Arkansas River Canyon: 

http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/26/us/26artist.html?_r=1&scp=1&sq=Felt%20Christo%20Arkansas%20River&st=cse 

 

 

https://www.mail.yale.edu/services/go.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.nytimes.com%2F2010%2F11%2F26%2Fus%2F26artist.html%3F_r%3D1%26scp%3D1%26sq%3DFelt%2520Christo%2520Arkansas%2520River%26st%3Dcse


Frank Levy   After 8 or so years living within a day's drive of Ben and Betsey Sayler, and 

scribbling on a succession of annual holiday cards that "we really need to get together soon," 

we're finally making it happen in March.  Our clan is road tripping up to Spearfish from Des 

Moines for some skiing and family fun over Spring Break.  Those FOOT bonds are stronger than 

the cord connecting a tent stake to a tarp-corner "goof ball."franklevy@yahoo.com 

mobile: 515-490-9001. Other news is that Frank enjoyed several wins in the affordable housing 

part of his business and the companyôs Rhode Island project came back to life after a dip during 

the recession.  He is preparing to participate in many new developments in 2011!  Here are his 
kids!   --> 

 

Kristin Mitchell   I didn't get around to a holiday letter this year, so here's a little update from the Last Frontier. 

I'm still practicing Internal Medicine with a great group of colleagues. Our hospital adopted a hospitalist model this fall, 

so now I get to focus all my attention on my clinic patients - for 3 weeks of the month, and then devote all my time to the 

hospital for the final week. It's a little schizophrenic, but I'm adapting......adaptation happens slower after forty, I'm 

finding.  I've continued to row competitively; I was at Head of the Charles in '08 and '09, and at FISA World Master's this 

fall. I wish the Alaskan liquid water season was longer, but the skiing has been good this year. 

On the hiking front: this summer, my kids made it to Vernal Falls, while David and I continued on with a group of friends 

to summit Half Dome in Yosemite. Phoebe, at five couldn't pass up a boulder without climbing it. She can't wait to return 

when she has feet big enough for real climbing shoes! (we thought of you , Carrie!)  Drake at ten is completely obsessed 

with Harry Potter - he's had all of us dressing up for movie premieres and any other excuse he can dream up, and he speed 

reads the books competitively.  The kids and I are in the community theater production of Peter Pan this spring. I have a 

newfound appreciation for stage moms and am actually having a ball channeling Eartha Kitt as the crotchety maid, Liza. 

If any of you are planning a trip to Alaska, let me know. We have room for guests. 

 

Paul Jahnige  Sally (Loomis, '89) and I are having a great summer full of trips.  The girls (Sage, 14 and Sierra 12) are 

awesome backbackers and we just got back from 4 days in the Whites over the Bonds (what views) and three days in the 

Adirondacks where they bagged off the 17th-20th 4,000 footer.  Of course these were all "trail-less peaks" and some were 

"peakless trails."    On our first day in we passed a group of clear Freshmen-to-be from Hamilton.  "Freshman Orientation 

Trip?" I inquire.  "Yes! You too?" They ask.  How long ago that was.  But what great memories.  We also did a seven day 

paddling trip to the Quetico (just north of the Boundary waters) and brought all the kids (including Skye, 4).  What a 

beautiful place.  Friend me on Facebook to see pics. Friend me anyway.   

Last winter ran in to Toby K, skiing up at Berkshire East in Western Mass. 
Looking forward to seeing and hearing about y'all's families soon. 

Gillien Todd sends her best wishes and holiday greetings from Cambridge, 

Massachusetts.  Here is a photo of her 3 kids!  Ą 

 

 

 

Ben and Betsy Sayler sent in some news: Ben got a new job doing pretty much the same old stuff! 

Betsy barely survived the clinicôs transition to electronic medical records. Jay is 9 and Will is 7. The 
family skied, kicked, ran, hiked and bikedðall in Spearfish, South Dakota! 

javascript:open_compose_win('to=franklevy%40yahoo.com&thismailbox=INBOX');


 

 

Trex Proffitt   The Proffitts are on pins and needles as Trex awaits the big tenure decision this year. It could affect a lot of 

things, such as whether to fix the leaky roof. Tenure is 

stupid, he can be heard saying in the hallways. Will 

he reject it if he gets it? Plan B is to start a local securities 

exchange and local currency to support investing in local 

living economies and sustainability, and Plan C is to 

buy a squash club and start coaching squash again as a 

proprietor, not the hired help. There are also plans D 

through L, so no worries there. Of course, the squash 

scenario is the one he dreams about, though the 

family would have to live on court 4 and use the locker 

rooms and microwave, to make it work. That's what we 

call organizational citizenship these days. Beth 

can't be torn away from her new iPhone and uses it for everything, and accordingly keeps organizing lots of annoying 

book club experiences. Let's just say everything is very carefully researched using the device. Our closet got organized. 

It's working out well in the sense that funny alarms go off all day and night to remind us of various important "next steps" 

such as brushing teeth, feeding the animals, going to school, and so forth.    Catherine (11) plays trumpet, especially if you 

ask her not to, and a highlight of the year was listening to her perform with the regional honors band. Lauren (9) has 

picked up clarinet, but is really just practicing up for oboe, she says. Ingrate. Lauren earned some rats this year, so the 

house is getting more furry every year. There was this brief moment over the holidays where we amateur musicians all 

could actually play something together. I just strummed the guitar and couldn't tell if it matched or not. Noisy, but fun. 

Edward (7) is the easiest kid in group but he likes video games a little too much. They teach resilience, I'm told. As a 

bedtime story, I just told him the plot of Alien and he loved it. He went and told his mom right away he was so excited 
and I will be sleeping on the couch for the next week. 

 

Class of 1990 

 

From Kashka Kubzdela:  We live in northern Virginia and try to figure out how to turn our 0.47 acre of lawn into an 

edible forest J  I continue to work for the National Center for Education Statistics, in the U.S. Department of Education, 

while Nicola keeps growing and making life ever more enjoyable.  She is halfway through the 7
th
 grade now and keeps us 

busy with ballet, our two recently rescued dogs, and math and 

science competitions.  We got to hike the High Sierra loop this 

summer with friends and loved the perfect weather, the amazing 

palette of wildflowers, the breathtaking views, astonishingly 

good food of the High Sierra camps (we didnôt really rough it), and 

great company of friends.  We look forward to hiking around the 

DC area with our new four- legged family members when science 

competitions and ballet performances end and the sun wins 

over the cold.  We love hearing and reading news from FOOT friends 

and seeing everyoneôs family, garden, and pet photos!   Kashka 

Kubzdela 2721 Clarkes Landing Dr. Oakton,VA 22124 . 703-

758-0032 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

From Michael Kahan:  Everything here is great.  I'm teaching history and urban studies at Stanford, where Gabriella 

teaches Russian literature.  Kids, Eva (13) and Frieda (9) are growing unbelievably quickly--this fall was heavily focused 

on Eva's bat mitzvah, so she is now officially an adult!  One highlight of the last year was a 5-week road trip in a 

borrowed VW camper that took us from the Bay Area to Sacramento (where we saw Emel Gokyigit FOOT '91 and family, 

photo #1) up to Seattle and the Olympic Peninsula,to Yellowstone (photo #2) and the Tetons, then to my inlaws in 



Boulder and home again via Southern Utah 

(including a somewhat extended stay in the 

lovely town of Loa, UT where we had a 

little work done on the abovementioned 

camper).   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tom Beierle:   tom.beierle@ross- assoc.com):  We moved back 

to Seattle in 2004 after being in Washington, DC and 

Philadelphia for about ten years. I'm working for a small 

environmental consulting firm out here, but most of my work ends up 

being back in the other Washington. My wife and I have two 

daughters, ages 11 and 8. We live in the city and have a backyard 

urban farm of chickens, dairy goats, and honey bees. Of most interest 

to FOOT folks, the goats are good hikers!   

 

Eve Porter-Zuckerman:  I've lived in rural New Hampshire around 

4 years now, and my husband and I have been gradually developing 

our rural life skills here. We have 4 dogs ranging in age from 2 to 

15. They're pictured here in pretty typical form after a recent 

snow. We're gathered in a part of our land that we've cleared, where 

we're building a garden and planting a little orchard (there's an 

absurdly young apple tree in the photo). We grew a great variety of 

vegetables and my wonderful cook/baker husband kept us well fed 

from it, even including a Thanksgiving salad! (the photo I 

tossed in is from when we were prepping the garden for the winter 

and planting garlic) I'm still working for an executive recruiting 

firm in Boson that finds leaders for nonprofits, universities, 

healthcare organizations and other mission-driven organizations. I 

just recently tried skijoring on a nearby lake with my big dogs - post-effort photo of frolicking dogs included, too.  

 

Class of 1991 

 

Baker Mallory writes, ñ2010 has been a joy, (amazing how watching your kids grow can make all problems disappear).  

Gus turned 4 and Brad and Rose turned 2 and the adventures have been non-stop.  To think walking started for the twins 

on the same day in January of this year and now singing songs, jumping off every item of furniture, and amazing 

independence, detailed in full sentences, finishes up the year.   On a less interesting and somewhat sad note, our stay in 

Vermont came to an end as we couldnôt weather the recession there any longer and moved to a more viable work location 

in CT this July.  Moving with 3 toddlers was what we hoped to avoid by moving 2 years ago TO VERMONT!  Oh well, 

ñcrazinessò is my middle name now so the move feltépretty much like any other dayéweekémonth in my life. 

 Our architecture and landscape design/build work has picked up immeasureably so all is looking good.  In landscaping 

Jody and I continue to design and build everything from simple gardens to large residential site planning, full construction 

of all outdoor elements and ongoing maintenance. In architecture I stick to small residential work.  We push a green 

agenda, work at a local organic farm, encourage sustainable and permaculture design elements and even promote the new 

Passiv Haus construction standards gaining acceptance in Europe for unprecedented energy efficiency.  Itôs tough to get 

homeowners to bite on new practices especially in these times.  Weôve actually made more inroads through landscaping ï 

more vegetable gardens, meadows, and sustainable maintenance practices. 

--I spent a day working with Yale freshman last August who were part of the organic farming freshman orientation 

program?  I guess it was the FOOT equivalent in organic farming.  It was actually the ñsupport crewò of their program.  

They were heading off to various organic farms to meet the freshman teams who were working around the area.  This was 

in Wilton, CT, near where we know live, at Millstone Farm, where Jody and I work part time from April to November.  

mailto:tom.beierle@ross-assoc.com
mailto:tom.beierle@ross-assoc.com


One of the women had done FOOT so we had fun catching up.  I canôt believe it has been 20 years for me since those 

days, is that really possible!!  Best Wishes to FOOT   Baker 

 

Cameron Brooks writes, ñI live in Boulder with my wife and two kids (Amaya, 7, and Malachi, 4). I work on smart grid 

policy for Tendril, a start up based here.ò 

 

Andrew Smith writes, ñThe short update on me is that I'm an anesthesiologist now in Bellevue, WA. I've got two 

energetic boys, ages 4 & 6, and a wife who loves - but doesn't get enough chances - to backpack. We just finished 

building a modern dream house overlooking Seattle and the Olympic mountains.  While I still love hiking, I've gotten into 

windsurfing in the Gorge over the past decade, which competes for time on the trail.   We're just starting to get back into 

hiking after taking a few years off with small children; my most recent trip was a four-day trip on the PCT in Washington 

to the Goat Rocks Wilderness with some friends from high school.  Hard to believe our 20th reunion is already upon us at 

the end of this school year. We're considering coming out, and we hope to see all our classmates then. ñ 

 

Ben Doolittle writes, ñBen Doolittle and his band of mermaids are well (Ellie is 8.  Evie is 4).  We recently got a dog 

named "Cootie P'tootie", which Dad renamed, "Marshmellow the Pooper" for reasons that can't be discussed in this 

letter.  The Doo-tribe is still based around New Haven.  Ben is on the faculty of the med school.  Christine, Ben's Bride, is 

a family doc at student health.  Ben continues to be a fan of hummous, but has outsourced it's production.  All  the best.ò 

 

Josh Barken writes, ñI am in Rome now for a month, finishing a new book. Just came back from hiking in the high atlas 

mountains of Morocco. Feel free for anyone to contact me if they need the name of a good guide there.ò 

 

 

Chris Roberts writes, ñWe're coming up 

on our fifth year in Philadelphia. We 

came here from London so I could teach 

in the ethics program at Villanova. We've 

got two daughters (Martha, born 8/05, and 

Ruth, born 6/08) and another child due in 

January. (see photo!) All are happy and 

delightful, although Martha has Aspergers 

Syndrome, a mild version of autism. I've 

not been teaching this last year so I can 

stay at home to help Hannah take care of Ruth and run Martha's therapy 

program. All going well, but not entirely sure what the future holds!ò  

 

 

Tali (Zulman) Ziv writes, ñI'm back in Berkeley, CA with my husband Elad and 2 girls, Orli and Maayan, now teen and 

tween, quite amazing. We returned last Aug from a sabbatical year in Tel Aviv, Israel, which was a full year, punctuated 

by time with extended family there, immersion in local school, new friends, and lots of travel-- up and down the country 

of Israel, an unforgettable trip to Jordan/Petra specifically, and a hop over to Italy and Switzerland, where we visited 

Danielle Berger and beautiful family. After a year filled w/ ice cream and new experiences, we're back to a more quiet life 

in Berkeley.  Our girls keep us busy-- Maayan with cello and art, and Orli w/ musical theatre and social butterfly life.  Just 

returned from a camping trip in Tuolumne Meadows (Yosemite). Highlight was an afternoon hike near Saddlebag Lake. 

During our hike we ran into Yen-Yen Chan ô94, former FOOT leader and now park ranger in Tuolumne Meadows.  She's 

been at Tuolumne for the past several summers. Her eye caught Orli's YALE sweatshirt.  We had a good conversation w/ 

her though and I hope we cross paths again!  Fond memories of time w/ all of you.   

 

Eric Steadman writes, ñWe are thoroughly enjoying our mild winter up here in Bangor this year. Much less snow than 

the past two years, and significantly warmer 

temperatures. (However, as I write this an arctic front has 

moved in, and the next few days should be rather chilly.) So no 

comments on the temperature or our heating system on our 

Valentineôs card this year. No, just music, food, and love, a few 

of our favorite things.  The kids are indeed into music. Sonia 

continues to play the violin. Sadly, her wonderful teacher of 

two years left Bangor in September. But happily, she 

immediately picked up working with a brilliant teacher from 



Russia, and she is even using an old Russian violin primer scattered with Slavic folk melodies. You can imagine how 

pleased Rita is. Cuthbert, too, started violin over the year, studying at their Montessori school. He also loves to play his 

childôs guitar and percussion. The other day the kids were performing for some visitors to our house, and Cuthbert stage-

whispered to Eric, ñDaddy, can I play óI Wanna Be Sedatedô?ò (Special thanks to our friend Victoria Sams for introducing 

the Ramones to the next generation.)  Eric has also made it a priority to get the guitar fingers back in shape. Heôs been 

playing duets with the kids, but he is at last carving out time for his own playing. Rita has revived her interest in painting 

during the year. Ritaôs mother kindly gave her a gift of urban landscape painting lessons from a local artist, and the final 

project was Ritaôs first painting since Sonia was born. We had a steady stream of visitors once again, particularly a 

Christmas extravaganza that justified this enormous Maine house that we bought. Ritaôs brother Nathan, Ericôs parents, 

and Ericôs aunt all stayed for about a week through Christmas and New Yearôs. The house was like an enormous sponge 

that just absorbed the visitors without feeling cramped at all. (We hope that the visitors agree!) We also finished re-

painting and restoring two more rooms, so it is easier now to host company. One of those rooms was our front parlor, 

where we held our inaugural musical ñsalonòðwe hope the first of many. Many piano, guitar, violin, and dance 

performances by members of the Christmas family gathering.   The year brought us a visit from Ritaôs cousin Karen and 

her family, when we explored Acadia National park for three straight days, including a morning on a lobster boat and a 

horse-drawn wagon ride over the old Rockefeller trails. We hope that the June cold and rain did not discourage future 

visits!  Our family trips last year included our annual trip to California, where we celebrated Valentineôs Day with Ritaôs 

mother Polly and California grandparents and returned for our second Disneyland visit. This time we avoided Mr. Toadôs 

Wild Ride, which scared the daylights out of Sonia when she was three. We also trekked by car to North Carolina for a 

terrific week with Ritaôs Virginia grandparents and many members of the extended Henninger family. On the way down 

to North Carolina we stopped at Pollyôs Cambridge apartment to celebrate Cuthbertôs birthday with Nathan and Ritaôs 

cousin Mufridah. And while traveling both up and down the coast we picked random churches for Sunday services, and 

strangely enough they all were led by friends of Ritaôs from seminary.  Back here in Bangor, we continue to build our 

community. Rita is in her third year as rector of St. Johnôs, Eric still takes care of the house and kids, and Sonia and 

Cuthbert are both still at Bangor Montessori. The church celebrated its 175
th
 anniversary as a worshipping community last 

year, which was a festive occasion, with a community wide ñhigh teaò, the unfurling of an enormous banner from the 

tower, and a city proclamation read by the mayor. During the year the church also co-hosted two wonderful community 

events, a gospel music concert and an outstanding production of ñAmahl & the Night Visitorsò, that raised money for 

youth mission trips. And the church also helped organize a Martin Luther King service a few weeks ago, where Senator 

Susan Collins, a Bangor resident, was the keynote speaker. During the reception Eric was searching and searching for 

Sonia, finally finding her in the corner hobnobbing with Senator Collins.  One of the big events of the year was Ritaôs 40
th
 

birthday. We had a delicious luncheon down in Acadia National Park with Ericôs aunt, Ritaôs mother, and about eight of 

our new Bangor friends and their children. Having such a friendly community was a real sign of the timesðwe are 

settling in and celebrating lifeôs events with a whole new group of wonderful people. It definitely helps us feel at home up 

here.  On that note, we wish you and your family a happy community in 2010. Please stay in touch, by phone, mail, e-

mail, Facebook, or what have you. Passionate music, delicious food, and lots of love be yours. Play on! 

 

Kate Hackett writes: ñLife has been a little topsy turvy over the last 3 months here are a few highlights: 1. Unexpected 

knee surgery ï just got Docôs approval to run again last weekéYEAH.  2.  May need to enroll the kids into a new school 

system even though we picked our house to feed into the 2
nd

 best elementary school system in the state.  Ha!  Not sure 

how that will resolve.  3. Four days in Cape May, NJ with my hubby WITHOUT kids.  Heaven!  4.  Kent going for tenure.  

5.  Uh oh, the basement flooded!  Besides all that weôre looking forward to breaking out the antique apple cider press this 

weekend. 

 

Danielle Lapidoth   All continues well in Zurich. I reduced to 35% in admissions at a nearby international school after a 

year of 60% doing admissions and teaching (total insanity). Mike, Mimi and Sam are now 7, 6 and 4, and  by next August 

they will probably all be in the same (public) school, which will make things easier logistically. With my newfound free 

time I have finally finished a children's book, The True Story of Minimus: The Gosling Who Could Not Fly, and am 

currently seeking an agent and/or publisher. Any and all tips are of course appreciated.  Amos continues to be very happy 

at the ETH and though we have been doing a fair bit of travel, most of it has been in Europe. I have not been back to the 

States since 206, which kind of boggles the mind. I guess it is time for a FOOT reunion in the 

Alps... 

Karen OôBrien Cilla and Karen met up at a Yale Womenôs Conference last spring.  It was 

fun to see a familiar face in the crowd.  Karen is still doctoring and living in Melrose, 

Massachusetts. 



 

Class of 1992 

 

Louisa Castrodale is still in Anchorage, AK working for the health department, living 

life with husb, Mike Zieserl, kids Sam (5-ish) and Anna (2-ish), and Jorge the elderly 

and ornery cat.  

Sam and Anna Zieserl 

 

 

Matt Eddy  moved with his wife Sarah Pelmas to Washington DC, where he is enjoying a 

year of blissful idleness and looking for work in science education leadership. Owen (age 

3) is excited in anticipation of the arrival of our "player to be named later," expected in 

late April. 

  Matt and Owen 

 

 

 

 

Cynthia Boyd and family are living in Towson, MD. They have 2 boys 

Graham (6) and Liam (4) who are delightful and energetic. Graham started first 

grade this fall and loves riding the bus and everything about school. Liam 

adores his big brother but is happily now one of the big kids at preschool. 

Cynthia works in the Division of Geriatric Medicine and Gerontology at 

Hopkins and does clinical and public health research on the optimal care of 

people with multiple chronic conditions. Her husband, Greg, is an HIV clinical 

researcher at Hopkins. We spent a lot of time this summer wading and seining 

at low tide looking for all sorts of creatures and looking under rocks and trying 

to catch fish in streams. Iôm looking forward to hearing what everyone is up 

too! We adore Peter Ackermanôs new book. 

 

Boyd boys 

 

Jake Bowers is living in Urbana, IL and working at the University of Illinois (http://jakebowers.org). I am very lucky that 

my partner and co-parent (of a 4 year old and 11 month old) is also my co-author and colleague in the political science 

department here (http://carawong.org). The Urbana-Champaign urb springs up from prairie farmland as you drive west 

from Indianapolis. You can see hints of the university as you drive on I-74 through the north edge of the towns. Signs for 

the University Stadium (and Sam's Club) fade away behind you as you continue west and south toward St. Louis. We 

have one hill for sledding built by the city.  You can't see the hill from the highway.  If you are interested in baby pictures 

see: http://gallery.mac.com/jakebowers#100540 

 

Peter Ackerman lives in New York with his wife Clea Lewis, and kids Stanley and Alvin, 9 and 6.  He is still writing 

movies plays and books.  His picture book THE LONELY PHONE BOOTH just came last Fall (the perfect gift for all 

occasions!), and he is currently working on an animated movie.  Peter Ackerman   I'm changing e-mail accounts so 

please delete this aol one from your records and use my new one from now on: peteyackerman@gmail.com 

Peter Ackerman ('92), who co-wrote the movies, Ice Age and Ice Age 3, has written a children's book called The Lonely 

Phone Booth, which is now available in stores and on Amazon.  It is about the last remaining phone booth in New York 

City and has been amazingly illustrated by Argentinian illustrator, Max Dalton.  A perfect gift for all ages!  "There's even 

a website with super-adorable Lonely Phone Booth accessories (satchels, shirts, clocks, bibs, mugs, etc...).  Just go 

to http://www.cafepress.com/TheLonelyPhoneBoothShop   

I think of Foot so fondly.  I now have an 8 and 5 year old, Stanley and Alvin, who may one day enjoy it as much as I did.  

All my best,  Peter.  Peter recently heard from Perry deValpine, Cynthia Boyd, a medical prof at Johns Hopkins, and 

Louisa Castrodale, who lives in Alaska near Laura Grant!   
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Paul Sabin is still a history professor at Yale.  He and his family came to 

Cillaôs place in Vermont while on their own vacation!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Class of 1993 

 

Seth C. Hawkins: I continue to chase the wilderness medicine dream -- running our regional wilderness medicine non-

profit and serving as the physician for a number of outdoor, experiential education and wilderness rescue organizations. 

 When I'm forced inside, I serve as the chair for our emergency department here in the Carolina mountains.  More 

importantly, Kelly and I have three wonderful boys and we have had a blast introducing them to outdoor adventures, most 

recently in the Needles and Badlands of the Dakotas and on the Carolina coast.    Actually, in a funny coincidence, I was 

just talking up FOOT in New Haven last night.  I flew up to give a talk at Manuscript (one of the senior societies) on 

wilderness medicine.  I talked a lot about my FOOT experience and how much it shaped my current career.  There were 

no FOOT leaders in the group, but 3 of the seniors had done FOOT in their first year and were very enthusiastic about 

their experience.  I may do a Master's Tea next year at Ezra Stiles on the same topic.  Just wanted you to know I continue 

to wave the FOOT banner every chance I get...! 

507 Lenoir Street, Morganton, North Carolina 28655-3133  Mobile: 828-368-6221 |  Email: hawk@aya.yale.edu  

 

Rachelle and Burch LaPrade: Burch and I remain in Des Moines, Iowa 

where Burch runs a small photography business and I have recently returned 

to veterinary work, opening my own ambulatory equine practice.  Our four 

kids -- Abbott (11 1/2), Forrest (9 1/2), Beckett (7), and Kendrick (4 1/2) -- 

continue to thrive and grow, although I beg them to stop growing up!  Burch 

and the three boys make a semi-annual canoe camping trip to the boundary 

waters at the Minnesota-Canadian border which they have loved and Beckett 

was thrilled to join them finally last summer.  From Burch: Des Moines 

being the small town that it is, Rachelle just got finished coaching her last 

soccer practice of the season for her soccer team with Kendrick (our 

youngest) and Charlie Lozier (John and Nicole's son).  Rachelle's team, the 

Lima Beans, plays in the Kiddie division (for 4 year olds) which is run by 

Frank Levy.  (I help him out a bit: I roped him in a few years back when his daughter, Mia, was in that age group).  It is a 

lot of fun to know people with a few different contexts. School is almost out, the weather is nice, and life, while generally 

chaotic, is really good.  Hope all is going well for you as well.   Burch LaPrade 

 

Jessica Plumb:   A decade ago I landed in the Pacific Northwest, on a bit of a whim, with my husband (then boyfriend) 

Frank Magill. A two-year commitment grew to ten, as we fell in love with this part of the world. We landed in a beautiful 

little town, Port Townsend, and built a life here: got married, bought a small house with big views, and had a daughter 

named Zia, now four. I got an MFA and started a video production business, and Frank practices primary care at a local 

clinic. (though it didn't all happen in that order...) Olympic National Park is our backyard, a glorious playground, close 

enough to hike peaks after brunch.  Honestly, I never expected to land in a small town, particularly on the way home from 

Beijing. That said: Port Townsend is an unusual small town. It's a liberal oasis, an artsy place full of eccentric urban 

refugees and ecotopians, set against a backdrop of rural struggles - ground zero during the spotted owl debate. Where else 

can you walk to the center of town on trails, buy fresh wild salmon off a bike trailer, and catch a great film festival? I get 

to Seattle often to feed my creative interests & work life, which ranges from gallery installation pieces to documentary 

shorts. We may be transplants here, but our daughter is a rugged wildflower, a creature of this environment. We've hiked 

with her since she was an infant, and this summer she logged close to thirty miles on her own steam in the North 

Cascades. She lobbied for her first pair of snowshoes at two and a half, and we've been in the mountains year-round since 

then. There are trade-offs to stepping off a more traditional track, to be sure, most notably the distance from East Coast 

family and friends. The siren song of grandparents may pull us back eventually, but the Northwest has been good to us in 

many ways, and we are grateful! If you're in the area, give a holler. We'll take you hiking. 

 

https://www.mail.yale.edu/services/go.php?url=hawk%40aya.yale.edu


 

 

Perry deValpine  Perry and wife Rebecca Whitney came to Cillaôs place in 

Vermont last August while at a Mountain School Reunion.  We had a great time 

swimming and having a picnic on top of the hill overlooking the Green 

Mountains.  They brought their two kids! They are still living in Berkeley, CA.  

 

 

 

 

Emily Swanson Guimaraes EGUIMARAES@PARTNERS.ORG: 

All is well here in Boston: our second boy, Carl, was born in October and I am preparing to return to practicing anesthesia 

at Mass General in the spring.  Our cup runneth over... 

 

Class of 1994 

 

Ben Strauss: On May 3, my wife Danna and I became parents when our son Noah entered the world.  He has been a 

miraculously cheerful baby so far, and we find ourselves falling more in love with him every day.  Though a Manhattan 

baby, he seems to be transfixed by trees and leaves.  A few weeks after he was born, Climate Central's board of directors 

named me acting director of CC, the science-and-journalism nonprofit where I work.  So May was the month of new 

responsibility.  While this timing wasn't great, especially when you factor in the 4.5 hr round trip commute between my 

NYC apartment and my Princeton office, I've been learning a lot in this role.  Look for big new science results, web 

interactives and stories from us in the coming year about sea level rise in your town and "climate change in your 

backyard," or very high resolution history and projections of temperature and more.  All best to my old FOOTie friends! 

Boppity-bop-bop-best,  Ben  

 

Many commented on Tom Periello and how it was disappointing heôd lost re-election.  This from Ben Strauss: It was 

quite a close race considering his district, his voting record, and the resources arrayed against him -- a great testament to 

his organizing and gumption.  And this from Charlie Hale: seems like he did what he thought was right instead of playing 

politics.  And this from Elizabeth Murdock: Yes, it was a real tragedy that Tom lost--and for the very reason Charlie 

states. He definitely ran a great campaign, and he can, without question, credit his FOOT training--particularly his 

inaugural trip sophomore year, when his co-leader forced him to carry ALL OF HER GEAR for the entire week, drink the 

cold, slimy dish water from her oatmeal bowl each morning, and transport two bags of beetles back to the Yale Forestry 

School--on his lap, for the entire bus ride! 

 

Julie Püttgen:  Shenanigans from me?  I'm on sabbatical this year from my TN job as an art professor, which has meant a 

lot of painting & travel.  This summer I went to Dharamsala in northern India to study Tibetan painting for 2 months 

(during the monsoon!  there is no hype around the monsoon - everything you have ever heard about its mythic downpours 

is true!)  And then to Bhutan, to roam about with my Mom and look at more paintings & mountains & monasteries.  We 

were semi-threatened by a loner yak one time, but otherwise enjoyed every minute of that incredibly beautiful & 

seemingly well-governed place. Now I'm back in NH, where my husband teaches philosophy at Dartmouth.  It's 

wonderful up here, though it seems like the sun only shines 45mins/day this time of year.  We are enjoying living in the 

same place for a change (& I am fomenting plans to make this a more permanent feature 

of our lives.)  You can see my paintings/projects/drawings/green goddess here: www.turtlenosedsnake.com 

How has FOOT formed me?  One response is: I'm still roaming the mountains of this world with glad abandon.  Another 

is: I typically carry as little as possible on these expeditions - ponies do it for me, or I stay in little huts along the way.  

Since the end of my FOOT days, I have never carried a rotten eggplant into the wilderness.  Ever.  Or drunk the dishwater, 

though that surely is a noble thing to do. Can't wait to hear back from all of you!  A better email is 

mustaphaputtgen@gmail.com  All the best, Julie 

 

Ben Madley:  Barbara, Jacob, Eleanor, and I are now living in the beautiful Upper Connecticut River Valley village of 

Norwich, Vermont. We've been here just a few months but have already been blessed with visits from fellow Yalies Mark 

and Katherine Barnett  and their children, Paul Sabin and his boys, Perry DeValpine and Rebecca Whitney and their 

children, and Matt Eddy and Sarah Pelmas and their son. Meanwhile, I've been teaching Native American History 

at Dartmouth as a Mellon Postdoctoral Fellow. 

 

Kathy Wilder Guraini:   All good news to report here. I married Michael Guarini (SM '94) in 1999 and we just had our 

3rd child in August. Our oldest Emma is 8 years old and in 3rd grade; our second Matthew is 5 and in kindergarten; our 

javascript:open_compose_win('to=EGUIMARAES%40PARTNERS.ORG&thismailbox=INBOX');
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third Tyler is 3 months old and is a charmer. We live in Westchester, New York. I've been working at IBM for 11 years 

now, first in Research and more recently as a manager in IBM's Server Development organization. I'm enjoying some 

time off this year with the new baby. Michael teaches high school social studies in Katonah, New York.   FOOT was a 

great time. I have to say that I haven't done much camping since...though our big kids like to trek up our local "Turkey 

Mountain" (a glorified hill)....and I recently started a Girl Scout Brownies troop with my daughter, which promises 

(threatens?) a daunting camping experience with a group of 8-year-old girls.  I'd love to hear what others are up to. Best to 

you all! Regards,  Kathy Wilder Guarini 

 

Carrie Patterson: Living in LA for 10 years now; hiking or biking/mountain biking several times a week. I can't believe 

LA doesn't have more of a reputation for such (relatively) easy access to trails and open space. I'm an artist, focusing 

primarily on issues of embodiment, which is definitely connected to activities like FOOT (and Hegel - "being in the 

world" - too much for an email). Most recently I've been investigating aerospace and issues pertaining to travel/study of 

outer space. Has everyone seen my current obsession - Battlestar Galactica?? Now that gives a certain perspective to 

discomforts of camping! Think about your worst, most claustrophobic lean-to experience and then consider a three year 

round-trip to Mars... I'm also teaching at Cal State Fullerton (writing, art), contributing to various art and culture 

publications, working on a book with my dad, and enjoying life. Just got engaged to a performance artist/sculptor and we 

are living in a studio compound with lots of power tools. Hmmm. That's enough of a descriptor about what I'm up to I 

think. Last note: I just spent some time in September with my great FOOT friend Khadijah Fancy (Tita) in Bristol, UK. I 

met her on FOOT freshman year and the ties that bind have never broken.   Best wishes to you all. Carrie 

ps. Thanks Julie - it was your email and amazing trip description that finally got me to stop procrastinating and write 

something. It's been really nice to hear from everyone. 

 

Anne Weil: Hey all,  Meg thanks for getting the catch-up email going!  Itôs great to hear what people are up to.  I am 

doing well and loving living in Boulder CO.  I believe I have FOOT to thank for so much of what my life is like today - in 

particular where I live.  I was telling someone about FOOT the other day and what 

it meant to me and was surprised to find myself tearing up - its still such a 

powerful and emotional collection of memories.  Carrying everything on your 

back, being completely self-suffiicient, waking up at dawn to watch the sun rise 

over the Catskills (thank you Eric!), going skinny-dipping!   These were intense 

new experiences for me that made an indelible impression.  The FOOT experience 

led to many wonderful backpacking experiences including many trips with 

friends, my job in Yosemite, and then leading trips for Wilderness Ventures in 

Jackson WY.  Its the memories of those western trips and FOOT that didn't leave 

me long for New York City and pushed me out west.  Here I live with my Yalie 

Hubby and three gorgeous, fun-loving, and adventurous kids ( who actually don't 

think twice about watching the sun rise, carrying everything on their back or the 

magic of a mountain vista - hmmm, - in providing those experiences to them 

regularly - do I take away their value?)  I do commercial real estate work for my 

old group from New York but have taken on new things as well including writing school age curricula about 

environmental issues (water quality, transportation, etc) for the City of Boulder and for Dallas Area Rapid Transit and 

about taking care of your body and our planet for a PBS television show called Big Green Rabbit.  I am thrilled to be in a 

place where hiking, backpacking, camping, snowshoeing, x-country and downhill skiing are all just a part of the fabric of 

everyday life.  I feel so very lucky. Happy Holidays to everyone!  Anne 

 

Esther Sullivan: a synopsis of her post-college life:  After a brief stint in the oilfields of western Oklahoma (where there 

was a disturbing lack of trees and females), I moved to East Tennessee to try my hand at environmental consulting in the 

"Secret City" of Oak Ridge. Though I only intended to stay here a year or so, I ended up marrying a Kingston, TN native 

(Brad Parish) who has deep roots.  We have been blessed with a 7-year-old boy (Levi) and 5-year-old girl (Avery) who 

keep us both busy and amused. I currently work part-time as a environmental research scientist for the Oak Ridge 

National Laboratory (ORNL) where I tackle projects related to biofuels and climate change.  I conduct many volunteer 

interviews for Yale College and always tell prospective frosh to check out FOOT if they are admitted. Though I only got 



to experience FOOT by co-leading a trip during my senior year, I always imagine how wonderful it would have been to 

start off college with such a great group of friends.  Thanks,  Esther (Sullivan) Parish, JE 1994 

 

And from Me, Meg Wickwire:   Iôm still working from home as a tutor, which nets 

me about half my former teaching salary in about a quarter of the time.  A nice deal, 

but Iôm itching to get back to a real paycheck soon.  My son, Penn, is 4, and his 

humor and curiosity enliven every day.  I took him backpacking in Vermont last 

summerða two-nighter to celebrate my being done with chemo.  (Needless to say, 

last year wasnôt my favorite in a lot of ways; I thought often of classmates who have 

devoted their professional lives to figuring out better ways to fight and treat cancer.  

Thank you!!!!)  Moving heavily through the woods, watching stars with my sleeping 

son cocooned beside me, fending off freakishly aggressive mice, and sharing all the 

fun and inconvenience of backpacking with less experienced companions was pure 

joy.  Imagine the memories it brought back!  May you all find such moments in your upcoming year, too.  Happy trails! 

 

Jay Readey  In these times, during the worst recession any of us has known in our lifetimes, NeighborScapes continues to 

provide leadership to help our young people through tough times. From simple opportunities, like the camping trip we are 

planning for September 18, to advocacy positions, NeighborScapes is working to be on the front lines for youth.  Please 

read "The Tyranny of the Couch" at http://www.southtownstar.com/news/opinion/guests/2679966,090710guest.article. 
Let me know your thoughts at jreadey@neighborscapes.org.  

Youth Jobs: The Tyranny of the Couch   The Op-Ed piece is at 

http://www.southtownstar.com/news/opinion/guests/2679966,090710guest.article  Visit the NeighborScapes Website 

We hope you have had a wonderful Independence Day weekend.  We have enjoyed a necessary break after an intense 

month of building the organization and launching our summer camp program.  At this time every year, we reflect on our 

quest to build a replicable program for children and youth across this great nation. NeighborScapes was started two years 

ago based on the belief that the most serious weaknesses in the ideals of freedom and equality in America are the 

disparities neighborhoods and communities experience in opportunities for young people.  In the midst of an economy 

that has shrunken all efforts to expand opportunity, and in communities in Chicago's south suburbs that have been hit 

particularly hard by the Recession, we have built an organization that puts children and youth first, and we seek to take 

our model nationwide.  In recent months, we have been blessed with the energy of Esther Massie as NeighborScapes' 

executive director, and a number of volunteers and interns who have given the organization drive and freshness like never 

before.  Even while the Federal government inexplicably turns its back on summer employment for disadvantaged youth, 

we are creating jobs and supporting young people in our communities.  

Peter Braasch  We are thrilled to announce the name of our new son, Ezra Nahshon Braasch.  We would also like to 

invite you all to a kiddush that we are helping to sponsor in honor of his birth and bris (and our joy that he is a happy, 

healthy, sleeping baby, yes sleeping!).  Below please find some details about the kiddush, some thoughts on his name, 

and, yes, pictures, finally!  PHOTOS: Here is a link to some great pictures that Jill's father took: 

http://www1.snapfish.com/snapfish/thumbnailshare/AlbumID=2730189015/a=3408325_8560383/otsc=SHR/otsi=SALBli

nk/COBRAND_NAME=snapfish/.  NAME:   Little Ezra, This name is our deepest hope and blessing that we would like 

to bestow upon you.  Midrash tells us of a little-known character, Nahshon ben Aminadav who emerged at a time of great 

drama, when the Jewish people are trapped between the Red Sea and the Pharaohôs pursuing army.  All the tribes were 

fighting over who should go first.  While the established leaders were arguing and the moment becoming more dire, one 

person took things into his own hands.  Nahshon set forth into the water- and pressed forth deeper and deeper.  The waters 

rose above his waist, his chest, his necké and he continued to press forward- undeterred.  Once it had reached the height 

of his nose, the seas began to part.   Anyone who knows Jill and I- knows that we love water.  So, of course, we want a 

child who does not hesitate to ñjump inò to the nearest estuary- the muddier and slimier, the better.   But, for us, this name 

is much more.  In our minds, it is about three things: action, faith and humility.  -Ezra, we wish that you will grow to be a 

person who does not spend your life bogged down in meetings where people with official positions argue about what is to 

be done and who goes first.  We hope that you will have the merit to see what needs to happen in this world and do it- to 

live and lead by action, not by title and talk.  But action by itself is not enough.  The name Nahshon is not just about 

doing.  It is about doing inspired by faith - a deep true faith, that anchors and propels what one does in the world.  But 

strong action and faith can get a bit out of control.  One of the things that we love about the story of Nahshon is the fact 

http://www.southtownstar.com/news/opinion/guests/2679966,090710guest.article
https://www.mail.yale.edu/services/go.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fcts.vresp.com%2Fc%2F%3FNeighborScapes%2F385fc7e7a1%2F6a18341215%2F468498a866
https://www.mail.yale.edu/services/go.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww1.snapfish.com%2Fsnapfish%2Fthumbnailshare%2FAlbumID%3D2730189015%2Fa%3D3408325_8560383%2Fotsc%3DSHR%2Fotsi%3DSALBlink%2FCOBRAND_NAME%3Dsnapfish%2F
https://www.mail.yale.edu/services/go.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww1.snapfish.com%2Fsnapfish%2Fthumbnailshare%2FAlbumID%3D2730189015%2Fa%3D3408325_8560383%2Fotsc%3DSHR%2Fotsi%3DSALBlink%2FCOBRAND_NAME%3Dsnapfish%2F

